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THE DIXIE GUARDS

METTER, GEORGIA

“THE BATTLE OF VILLA RICA”

          Thanks to DIVINE PROVIDENCE, the four, weary warriors from our camp returned safely from THE BATTLE OF VILLA RICA.  Unlike the final days of May, in The Year of Our Lord, 1864, there appeared to be no Yankees “in our midst.”  However, on our way back South, to our humble abodes in Old Candler, we did “encounter a couple of slithering Yankee Invaders.”  While passing through Atlanta, we “managed to eyeball” a couple of organisms under a bridge who bore uncanny resemblances to “Uncle Billy Sherman!”  Perhaps red hair and beards truly are in – this year???  In any event, if I am recalling my vertebrate zoology classes correctly, they appeared to be “tail-less primates who were quite supine at the time!”  Needless to say, before they could scavenge and pillage our meager possessions, they were spotted by Tony Thompson, our “HIGHLY-TRAINED INFANTRY SCOUT.”  The rest is history; we sped away in Wayne Lesesne’s “HOT-ROD LINCOLN.”  Thus, we lived “to fight another day!”

     Even though we enjoyed ourselves immensely while at Villa Rica (The Braves actually won two in a row on The West Coast, I received a Certificate of Appreciation From The Georgia Division, and I now weigh exactly 225 pounds), there were several instances of “Compatriot Disrespect” exhibited at THE REUNION. Quite laconically, this contributed less than nothing to the quality of our gathering.  As I witnessed these “verbal assaults” with my own auditory senses, I am more than certain that they actually happened.  At the very least, “they are now gone, but will never be forgotten.”  For the most part, we do, indeed, reside in an imperfect world……  Did these crass insults and derogatory quips glorify our Confederate Ancestors who fought so tirelessly, diligently, and unselfishly for SOUTHERN RIGHTS?  The answer is an unequivocal …… NO!!!  But, on second thought, history tells us that Jefferson Davis and Alexander H. Stephens did not possess an amicable relationship …… either.  Perhaps that might have been just one of the plethora of reasons we were forced to submit to THE NUMERICALLY SUPERIOR AND VAUNTED ARMIES OF MISTER LINCOLN!  Will this chapter in American History come around and bite us – once again???

     The elections were incredibly close this year; we experienced changes in a trio of the “Georgia Division positions which were up for grabs.”  At shortly before 7:00 PM on Saturday, we received the following “ELECTION RETURNS:”

GEORGIA DIVISION COMMANDER’S RACE

Jack Bridwell     131 Votes          Charlie Lott     127 Votes

GEORGIA DIVISION LT. COMMANDER NORTH

Joel Coleman     129 Votes          Ted Brooke     128 Votes

GEORGIA DIVISION LT. COMMANDER SOUTH

Gary Ursrey       143 Votes          Don Newman 115 Votes

GEORGIA DIVISION JUDGE ADVOCATE

Martin O’Toole 130 Votes          Dan Coleman 128 Votes

     At The 5th Brigade Level, Mike Mull was re-elected with no opposition.  Kim Beck is the newly-elected Commander of The 4th Brigade; Al Perry is now Commander of The 6th Brigade.  As all three of these gentlemen are close friends of mine, I am more than happy for them.  I’m sure that all three will serve and represent our organization well!  Congratulations ….. Guys!

     Now that these elections are behind us, it’s time to move ahead and defend our heritage to the very best of our abilities!  I would like to congratulate our four “LEADERS AT THE GEORGIA DIVISION LEVEL” – as well; I pray that they lead us in the right direction in the upcoming months……

“HENRY ELLIS THAIN CONFEDERATE MEDAL OF HONOR CEREMONY COMING UP ON JULY 12TH”

     At the time of this writing, Old Henry’s Ceremony is barely two weeks away.  It seems that there will descendants in attendance from all over Dixie and even some from The Faraway North.  Needless to say, I have been on the phone a whole lot during the past several days.

     Salem Missionary Baptist Church is not hard to find; it is a beautiful old edifice which came to be during LATE RECONSTRUCTION.  
Since many of you will be coming in from Interstate 16, I am including these particular instructions in the succeeding paragraphs:

     Depart from I-16 at The Metter Exit; you will see a McDonald’s on the right and The Western Steer on the left.  Proceed north on Highway 121.  As you pass KFC and Taco Bell, you will know that you are moving in the correct direction.  On up the road a bit, you will also notice Waffle House, Huddle House, Burger King, etc.  The presence of these establishments will assure you that you are on the right track!

     It is exactly 1.5 miles from McDonald’s to the first traffic light in Metter.  There will be a used car lot (Fender’s Auto Sales) at that traffic light.  Be sure to turn right at that particular intersection.  You will then be on Highway 46 East.  Drive .3 miles (you will pass through one more traffic light) until you approach a Phillips 66 Convenience Store.  Phillips is on your right; MLK Jr. Blvd will be on your left.  Turn left on MLK Jr. Blvd.  Travel approximately 1.9 miles until you reach Salem Church Road.  You will cross over a small bridge (Fifteen Mile Creek) shortly before you reach Salem Church Road.

     Turn right on Salem Church Road and Old Salem Church will be .4 miles – on your right.  Should you become “lost in the woods,” feel free to call me at 912 687-6153.  

     To those of you coming from another direction, Old Salem is .4 miles off the Metter – Portal Road.  In essence, you turn left on Salem Church Road.  Should you be coming from Sylvania or such, this will be your route.

     Danny Rewis is my CHEROKEE-CONFEDERATE BROTHER.  His band, DANNY REWIS AND FRIENDS, will be doing quite a few tunes for us – on that special day.  It’s his way of honoring not only Old Henry, but all of our Confederate Ancestors.  Although most of the tunes will be from The 1860’s, I have requested one Skynyrd Hit.  Since Henry Thain was a simple man, SIMPLE MAN will be performed.  Having said this, I find myself “flashing back” to  the Jacksonville Coliseum during the mid-1970’s; back when I actually had enough hair for a pony-tail ……

     After the ceremony, there will be a reception at the home of Ted Lewis, our Camp Historian.  Ted is the current owner of the house where Henry Thain met Death.  As might be expected, there will be a caravan from Old Salem to what is now known as THAIN COTTAGE.  It is perhaps a four-mile commute.  We hope to see you there……

“DARRYL DRAKE IS HEADED FOR METTER”

     Yes, Commander Darryl Drake is soon to be South-Bound for Candler County.  A free meal awaits him at THE WESTERN STEER – here in Metter!  But, then again, perhaps he will actually earn “his nocturnal feast of meat and potatoes;” he has agreed to deliver a SCINTILLATING LECTURE to our group of Contemporary Confederates on Thursday, July 3rd.  In more refined and professional terms, Commander Darryl Drake is responsible for the program at our next meeting; he will be speaking on Camp Lawton.  Most of you know that Camp Lawton housed around 10,000 Union Prisoners of War back in Late 1864.  The presence of Camp Lawton constituted one of the primary reasons why Sherman elected to march through our area.  Of course, during this time, the township of Millen was also an important railroad junction.  In 1905, the spot where Camp Lawton once sat became part of the new county of Jenkins. I have every reason to believe that Darryl’s positive Intelligence Quotient will shine brightly and impress us all on the night of July 3rd – even though he admitted to me that he had to look up the word “SCINTILLATING” to learn whether or not I had insulted him!

     We usually gather to eat at around 6:30; the meeting will begin at 7:30.  You are cordially invited to come and bring along a guest or two.  As Susan and I ran into Sonny Allen Sunday at The Western Steer, he informed us that he and several compatriots from The Millen Camp plan to come and support Darryl in his upcoming yeoman, oratorical performance.  I suspect that Darryl sent Sonny down “to scout out the contents of the buffet.”  Perhaps the quality of his lecture will be directly proportional to the palatability of what he ingests?  In any event, we hope to see you in The Confederate Room of The Western Steer on Thursday, July 3rd.  Once again, eating commences at 6:30; the meeting “kicks off” at 7:30……

“LOCAL MORTICIAN UNDERTAKES OUR AUGUST PROGRAM”

     Upon consulting a dictionary, I learned that the terms “mortician” and “undertaker” are now quite obsolete.  In other words, they can be accurately labeled as “DEAD TERMS.”  Hence, Sonny Morgan is really a local FUNERAL DIRECTOR.  Additionally, he is also a valuable member of our local SCV Camp.  One of Sonny’s ancestors, Christopher Columbus Morgan, served in Company C of The 54th Georgia Infantry.  As a permanent casualty of The Atlanta Campaign, he perished during the summer of 1864.  C. C. Morgan was killed in action on July 22, 1864 during The Fighting at Peachtree Creek.  Back home in Emanuel (County), he left behind a widow and several “half-orphans.”  

     Sonny will do a program on “CIVIL WAR EMBALMING.”  While speaking with him at a recent funeral for one of my “NURSING HOME BUDDIES,” I learned that arsenic was one of the main ingredients utilized in “embalming fluids” from the 1860’s until as late as 1910.  It was first used on “deceased Union Soldiers” to prepare their corpses for “shipment home.”   As arsenic does, indeed, possess anti-microbial properties, it was quite effective in destroying the bacteria responsible for “human decay.”  Unfortunately, as a natural-occurring (in a chemical sense) element, it “tends to hang around in the ground forever.”  Hence, since it never goes away, its toxicity renders it an environmental hazard-of-sorts.  That is largely why it hasn’t been used as an embalming chemical for nearly a century.

     Furthermore, at our HENRY ELLIS THAIN CONFEDERATE MEDAL OF HONOR CEREMONY, Sonny has agreed to help us IMMENSELY!  In addition to printing up our programs, he has generously agreed to allow us to utilize his tents, chairs, and Public Address system.  Thanks ….. Sonny.    Private C. C. Morgan of Company C of The 54th Georgia would be more than proud of You!!! 

     Look for Sonny at our August Meeting; let’s all plan to show up and look alive on the night of August 7th!

“STEVE BURKE TO PERFORM IN SEPTEMBER”

     Compatriot Steve Burke is scheduled to handle our September Program.  At the present time, the topic is “up in the air.”  As Steve is both an experienced orator and a knowledgeable historian, I am sure that he will choose to focus on an intriguing topic of some nature!  Pencil in our September Gathering on your calendar of events……  You won’t be sorry ……

“DOES THE TERM ‘CIVIL WAR’ DISRESPECT OUR CONFEDERATE ANCESTORS?”

     Since April of 1861, Americans have been arguing and disagreeing over “exactly what to call THAT HORRIFIC CONFLICT which purloined away approximately 620,000 American lives.”  By far, the most popular of these titles is “THE CIVIL WAR.”  It seems that both sides used this term during that epic, four-year struggle.  For instance, such Confederate Icons as General Robert E. Lee, along with Generals James Longstreet and John Brown Gordon (who were also perhaps two of his ablest corps commanders) referred to “That War” by this particular name.  In late 1903, just three months prior to his death, John B. Gordon published his famous tome entitled:  REMINISCENCES OF THE CIVIL WAR.  Since this one sits in my office, I am more than familiar with it.  During his Post-Bellum years, in addition to being the very first Commander-In-Chief of The United Confederate Veterans, Gordon served as a U. S. Senator, as well as Governor of Georgia.  As a Senator from Georgia, he did much to end “CARPETBAGGER AND SCALAWAG CORRUPTION IN GEORGIA DURING THAT HELLISH PERIOD CALLED RECONSTRUCTION.”  In fact, he and President Grant developed a somewhat-amiable relationship.  During OUR FIGHT AGAINST NOTHERN AGGRESSION, John B. Gordon was wounded EIGHT TIMES.  A quintet of Mine Balls invaded his body at Sharpsburg (called Antietam by The Yankees).  The fifth one disfigured his face; this explains why his Post-Bellum Images are “side-shots.” No one can deny that John B. Gordon was A LOYAL SOUTHERN PATRIOT AS WELL AS A TRUE AMERICAN PATRIOT!

     As a result of my varied, historical ramblings, I have learned that many of The Wartime Richmond, Virginia Newspapers also referred to ‘THAT WAR OF THE SIXTIES” as ‘THE CIVIL WAR.”  Is ‘THE CIVIL WAR” a Yankee or Unionist phrase?  Basic historical research tells us otherwise……

     In 1902, Sergeant Martin W. Brett penned approximately a 35-page narrative about his experiences in The Army Of Northern Virginia.  Appropriately enough, it is labeled THE EXPERIENCES OF A GEORGIA BOY IN THE ARMY OF NORTHERN VIRGINIA.

 I am proud to point out that I have his first-person account of his martial memoirs filed away in my office – as well.  Brett hailed from Drayton, Georgia.  Once upon a time, Drayton, Georgia sat on The Flint River.  It was a thriving township in Dooly County.  In fact, it was right across the river from Andersonville (Camp Sumter).  Now, it is but one of the many “dead towns of Georgia.”

     Brett enlisted in The Confederate Army months before conscription was invoked.  He served in Company F of The 12th Georgia Infantry.  In addition to being wounded FOUR TIMES, he was captured at least twice by The Federals.  When the end finally came for those valiant Spartans who marched and fought with Robert E. Lee, he was incarcerated at Point Lookout, Maryland.  After The War he moved to Rome, Georgia and became a huckster (an aggressive street peddler).  Before too much time had passed, he became the proud proprietor of his own successful mercantile establishment. The old sergeant lived until the spring of 1914.  

     During the course of his personal narrative, he refers to “THAT FIGHT HE WAS IN” as “THE CIVIL WAR.”  As this occurs more than once, need I say more???

      The phrase “THE WAR BETWEEN THE STATES” came into existence in 1868; thus, it was unheard of during “OUR STRUGGLE AGAINST THE LINCOLNITES.”  It was coined and invented by Alexander H. Stephens, the only vice-president of THE CONFEDERATE STATES OF AMERICA.  It came to life as part of his two-volume set entitled:  A CONSTITUTIONAL VIEW OF THE LATE WAR BETWEEN THE STATES.  This pair of tomes was published from 1868 – 1870.  Even so, this name was not utilized on a large scale until 1898 – the annum of The Spanish American War.  It is interesting to note that four former Confederate (Major) Generals fought beneath THE STARS AND STRIPES in that brief conflict:  Matthew C. Butler, Fitzhugh Lee, Thomas Rosser, and Fightin’ Joe Wheeler all served as U. S. (Major) Generals in The Spanish American War.  It seems that patriotism was, indeed, alive and well in the waning years of The 19th Century.  Wheeler’s Cavalry (including ancient blood-relatives of both Susan and myself who rode in The Bulloch Troop of The Fifth Georgia Cavalry) probably wreaked more DEATH, DESTRUCTION, AND PURGATORY down upon Sherman’s Yankee Marauders (including Kilpatrick’s Cavalry) than did any other group of Mounted Southrons.

     My maternal grandfather was born in 1911; he is directly responsible for my interest in history and genealogy.  During the days of his youth, he was personally acquainted with several Old Gray Warriors.  One was his grandmother’s younger brother, Henry Simon Mercer, of Toomsboro, Georgia.  Uncle Henry, who was a litter-bearer in a Wilkinson County Company, was one of the first boys of The Georgia State Line to be wounded at Griswoldville.  As he caught a Yankee Mine Ball in his leg on that cold day in late November of 1864, he was plagued with a gimp for the remaining seventy-plus years of his life. Needless to say, Uncle Henry proudly told people that he was wounded in ‘THE CIVIL WAR.”  He was barely seventeen when he acquired his permanent handicap.  

     Although the term “THE CIVIL WAR” is, without a doubt, incorrect and inaccurate (we weren’t trying to overthrow and take charge of The U. S. Government), I don’t believe that it is disrespectful to those Old, Gray Warriors who actually fought in the trenches.  One way to determine the real truths of history is to locate and read “first-person accounts.”  As male descendants of actual Confederate Veterans, we should strive to learn “More Of The True History of The South.”

                                                                                       Hu Daughtry

“MORE ON MIKE MULL”

     Although 5th Brigade Commander Mike Mull is currently resting at home, he is definitely “not out of the woods.”  He is facing the repair of an aortic aneurysm as well as a liver transplant.  Even though I would characterize Mike as “LION-HEARTED,” he has several difficult battles ahead of him.  Please remember Mike and his family in your thoughts and prayers.  In our war to preserve our heritage, we need Mike more than ever!

PLEASE DON’T FORGET!!!

“DON’T SURRENDER YOUR SOUTHERN HERITAGE”

A Compelling Exposition On Our Contemporary Southland by Dixie Guards’ Historian Ted Lewis

     The people of The South have been long considered the last bastion of good Christians, good manners, adhering to proper etiquette, respect of others, refinement, moral strength and family values.  The South has always treasured these values and has always lived unlike all the rest of The United States.

     Those days are fading fast!  The Southern U. S. has become so Yankee-fied that there is hardly a distinction between the two!  Southerners are losing their identity.  They are so much like their Northern Counterparts now that the line has become blurred and almost identical.

     The Southern States were always Democratic.  Republicans lived up north.  They were always for the wealthy.  Snobbish.  Not anymore!  Now the South is as Republican as New Hampshire or Vermont.  I have been a Democrat all my life and I move to the South and find that I am surrounded by Republicans.  I could have stayed up in Maryland and there would be no difference.

     Southerners have always been very proud of heritage/ancestry.  To my joy and delight, this is still true.  However, this is fast disappearing.  Attendance at family reunions has fallen off so much in the last 20 or so years that many have stopped being held.  Why?  The younger generations can’t be bothered.  It’s too traditional.  It’s boring and uninteresting.  This is Yankee mentality.  It has crept into our lives and has invaded into our wonderful institution of family reunions.  Did you know that they don’t even have these in England?  That land of pomp and circumstance and proper behavior.  That land of time-honored tradition.  Instead of promoting and practicing our family reunions we are letting them fade away.

     The South is called the “Bible Belt” for a reason.  Southerners are more Christian and moral than all the rest of the country.  They aren’t afraid to proclaim their devotion and belief in Jesus Christ as Saviour and Lord.  Ever go to Fred’s and buy a bag of Brim’s Snacks? (Like potato chips).  Printed on every bag is a verse from the Bible.  You couldn’t do this up North.  Those people have all but taken God out of “In God We Trust.”  They get the American Civil Liberties Union involved whenever they can to get religion removed from everything they can.

     We, as Southerners, are supposed to stand for all that is proper and good.  Decent and traditional.  Have you been to a viewing at a mortuary lately?  How many women did you see in pants (and or) shorts?  Wearing flip-flops for shoes?  How many men were in jeans and sneakers?  Weren’t we brought up to wear our finest, like on Sunday, when paying a visit to honor the memory of the departed and respect to the living survivors?  We have become very relaxed in our dress.  People don’t even dress up for church anymore.  We are losing our identity.  We are no longer the mark of refinement and propriety.

     Our schools in the South no longer teach about the War Between the States.  It is illegal to play “Dixie” at a football game or wave the ‘Stars and Bars’ with pride.  We aren’t allowed to be Southerners anymore.  We are being white-washed and molded into more ‘homogenized’ Americans.  The North WANTS us to blend in and not stick-out anymore.  They want us to forget about our heritage and let it all disappear into the dust of time.  It worries and frightens me to think that they are succeeding in their endeavors.  After a while, we will talk like Yankees.  We’re like them more and more every day and we are letting it happen.  After a while, we’ll think like Yankees, and we won’t even notice that we’ve become just like them.

     
In this emotional essay, Ted “tells it like it is.”  Even though the Guns Of War were silenced in April of 1865, our cultural war is still underway.  We simply cannot afford to lose this one ……   Another fine work by Dixie Guards’ Historian Ted Lewis.

“A MESSAGE FROM TONY”

Tony Thompson is our Camp Adjutant; in this correspondence, Tony keeps our camp abreast of “Current Confederate Events.”

 Dear Compatriots,

      Well the Reunion is behind us and I am happy to report that we were represented with four of our seven allotted votes.  Hu Daughtry, Wayne Lesesne, Ted Lewis and myself soldiered up there to Villa Rica for the election of our Division Officers.  Let me add that three more men, Grady Franklin, Ronnie Flynt and Carlton Clifton stood ready to go with us until a late accident with some stinging insects took a toll on Grady and he was unable to get the second detachment to the fray.  Grady got into a nest of something that lit him up while cleaning a barn and he had to resort to Benadryl to stop the swelling and bad reaction.  He was greatly dismayed but we all know that Grady is always reliable and ready to stand up for our camp.  In fact, at the next meeting I hope to share with y’all some of Grady’s recent aid for the cause and our camp.

     The Reunion was very well attended.  State Rep Tim Bearden was there.  He gave the nominating speech for Commander Lott.  I was honored to give the nominating speech for Lt. Commander South, Don Newman.

     All the men elected have their hearts in the right places though I was disappointed that Commander Lott lost by a few votes to Past Commander Bridwell for the current Division Commander spot.  And Lt. Commander South Don Newman was replaced by Gary Ursrey.  Lt. Commander Ted Brooke was also unseated by just one vote by Dan Coleman.  Judge Advocate Martin O’Toole kept his spot by just 3 or 4 votes.  And our great Adjutant Tom Brown was unopposed.  We cheered when Brigade Commander Mike Mull was returned to his position without opposition and at last report he is doing better following a stay in the hospital.  He fell ill at The Reunion and his wife Donna had to rush him home.  By the way, Donna gave the best (and shortest) welcome from The Order of Confederate Rose at The Reunion that I have ever heard!  Way to go Donna and god Bless you and Mike for your service to the cause and each other!

     In closing let me add that at the national convention in Mt. Pleasant, North Carolina coming up on July 16-19, one delegate can vote all our camp votes on the business session day.  We need that person to step forward.  They need only attend the one day of the business session, usually Saturday.  The Camp will help with costs.  In the past, Commander Jason West and compatriots Wayne Lesesne, Grady Franklin and others have attended these conventions for us.  We need someone to step up for us again this time.  And get ready for The Henry Thain Medal of honor Ceremony on July 12th.  We need everyone to attend.

     Also, remember that renewals are upon us again.  Hu and Carlton will be contacting you shortly.  Please help this go smoothly by renewing promptly.

Your Servant,

Tony Thompson

“WRAPPING IT ALL UP”

     Well, once again, it’s time to bring our quaint little publication to a close.  We look forward to seeing many of you at our upcoming HENRY ELLIS THAIN CONFEDERATE MEDAL OF HONOR CEREMONY.  However, since I really do hate to end this month’s edition so suddenly, perhaps I should share at least one more idea with each of you:

     It seems that during the last couple of months, many of those who are submitting profound and pseudo-scholarly articles to such “Confederate Publications” as THE GEORGIA CONFEDERATE and THE CONFEDERATE VETERAN are rather fond of including their credentials, qualifications, and educational achievements -- after their names.   I must confess, I have been incredibly impressed more than once by some of these.  However, on a personal level, these “brilliant academic suffixes” tend to make me feel “quite inadequate.”  As an unemployed vagrant who resides in a small rural county, I have been unable to “hunt down” any applicable and suitable ones for myself.  

     But …… Hark!  I believe that I have finally captured one!  I am now the proud owner of “A PERSONAL ACRONYM.”  I have saved it for the end of this month’s writings……

     Quite candidly, I wish to thank Susan, Ted, and Tony for helping me, once again, to complete this month’s version of our CONTEMPORARY CONFEDERATE CHRONICLE.  They are all indispensable to THE CAUSE FOR WHICH OUR ANCESTORS FOUGHT!  However, as Led Zeppelin is now wrapping up STAIRWAY TO HEAVEN, it’s time to shut down the music and call it a night……

Hu Daughtry, A S S

                                                        Amateur Southern Scribe

